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City Commission Work Session                                                                     Mayor Reeves presiding 

Civic Center, Gibson Room 212 

 

CALL TO ORDER: 5:30 PM                                                           

 

CITY COMMISSION MEMBERS PRESENT: Cory Reeves, Susan Wolff, Rick Tryon, Joe 

McKenney, and Shannon Wilson. 

STAFF PRESENT: City Manager Greg Doyon; Deputy City Attorney Rachel Taylor; Finance Director 

Melissa Kinzler; Park and Recreation Director Steve Herrig; Planning and Community Development 

Director Brock Cherry; Public Works Director Chris Gaub; Police Chief Jeff Newton; Fire Chief Jeremy 

Jones, Captain Maren Reilly, Assistant Fire Chief/Operations Jeremy Virts and Deputy Chief/Training 

Jason Furr; and, Deputy City Clerk Darcy Dea. 

PUBLIC COMMENT 

 

Ron Paulick, City Resident, inquired about 2025 House Legislative bills, future reporting on lobbyist 

engagement with the Commission, the amount spent for the lobbyist firm and if there was a cap on that 

expenditure.  Mr. Paulick added that citizens would like to participate in discussions about legislative bills 

not suitable for the City. 

 

Responding to Mr. Paulick’s inquiries, City Manager Doyon responded that he would provide an update 

about the engagement the City has had with lobbyist during the Manager’s Report at the January 21, 2025 

City Commission Meeting. 

 

Mayor Reeves added that City staff would provide a cap amount to Mr. Paulick later. 

 

Lela Graham, Chairperson of Housed Great Falls, commented that Housed Great Falls runs the cold 

weather drop in center at First United Methodist Church.  She reported that the cold weather drop in at the 

Church was open nine nights in November, five nights in December, and all nights to date in January.  In 

November and December, they averaged 23 people and 27 people so far in January.  She invited the 

Commission to visit the drop in center to see what they do. 

 

1. AMENDMENT AND EXTENSION TO MANAGEMENT AGREEMENT WITH 

COURSECO, INC.  
 

Park and Recreation Director Steve Herrig introduced CourseCo President/CEO Michael Sharp and 

General Manager Jeff Stange.  He reported that the Amendment and Second Extension of Anaconda Hills 

Golf Course and Eagle Falls Golf Club Management Agreement would extend the term for an additional 

five years.  CourseCo would distribute $50,000 to the City towards capital equipment/improvements for 

the first 5-year extension and another $50,000 if the second five-year extension is agreed upon.   CourseCo 

would build into the operational plan an identified process to pay down the golf debt through the budget. 

Since 2019, CourseCo has returned approximately $1.3 million to the City, with $80,000 of that being 
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used for the Eagle Falls Tap House renovations, $75,000 for golf carts and the Pasta Montana money 

going towards the golf debt. If at any time during the course of the agreement either party deems that the 

operation of two courses is not economically feasible, by mutual agreement, one course may be closed. 

The management fee paid by the City to CourseCo would increase to $105,000 annually and the 

accounting fee would increase to $29,000 annually.   

 

 Commissioner Wolff inquired about the number and demographics of users per golf course. 

 

CourseCo President/CEO Sharp responded that there were approximately 50,000 users, 48,000 rounds of 

golf and others utilized the driving ranges, restaurant and attended community events.  

 

Mayor Reeves received clarification that CourseCo would develop the budget to pay down the golf debt; 

however, it would be a City-owned budget.  

 

Commissioner McKenney received clarification that any capital equipment/improvements would be 

determined by both the City and CourseCo.  The first $50,000 would go towards replacing golf carts and 

once the golf debt is paid down, a capital fund could be built for future improvements.  An indoor simulator 

at Eagle Falls is being considered to create year round golf, food and beverage revenue.  

 

Commissioner Wilson received clarification that the current golf carts are below the market standard and 

replacing them every five to seven years would be what the industry expects. 

 

Commissioner Tryon inquired about the plan to pay down the golf debt and hiring for the facilities. 

 

CourseCo President/CEO Sharp responded that when CourseCo took over the operations of the facilities 

six years ago, the golf debt was over $1 million and the Pasta Montana proceeds brought it down to 

approximately $380,000. The operations of both facilities has a net profit of approximately $200,000 

annually.  A realistic timeline to pay off the golf debt would be up to five years and CourseCo hires and 

trains employees for the facilities. 

 

2. BNSF CALUMET RAIL EXPANSION PROJECT 

 

Public Works Director Chris Gaub reported that Calumet informed the City in December about the 

expansion project and BNSF wanting to close the 4th Street NE railroad crossing.   

 

He reviewed and discussed the following PowerPoint slides: 
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Mayor Reeves inquired who was responsible for the railroad crossing arms at the west end of the 1st 

Avenue North Bridge. 

 

Public Works Director Gaub responded that BNSF would most likely be responsible. 

 

Mayor Reeves further inquired why the City would be responsible for funding the arms at the 4th Street 

NE location. 

 

City Manager Doyon responded that he would follow up with determining who would be responsible for 

funding of the 4th Street NE location. 

 

Commissioner Wolff commented that whatever decision was made, economic development and the needs 

of the future should be considered. 

 

Commissioner McKenney concurred with Commissioner Wolff’s comment.  He added that expansion and 

having an industry such as Calumet are good things for the City’s tax base. 

 

Commissioner Wilson commented that train horns are a big concern for Neighborhood Council 2. She 

received clarification that there was a collaborative discussion with BNSF about the 30-days’ notice with 

regard to closing the 4th Street NE Crossing.  
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Mayor Reeves added that there would be a quiet zone presentation at the January 28, 2025 Great Falls 

Citizens Council of Councils meeting. 

 

Commissioner Tryon inquired about a timeline for making decisions and the Commission’s role. 

 

City Manager Doyon responded that the City needs access to the Wastewater Treatment Plant (WWTP) 

and 4th Street NE is the most reasonable access.  The City has an active railyard with BNSF and he would 

appreciate BNSF and Calumet being mindful of the impact that is going to occur in Westbank Park and 

the surrounding area with regard to access and public use.  He expressed concern with regard to accessing 

the WWTP if there was an emergency at the plant during a switch over.  City Manager Doyon further 

responded that the Commission’s role would be to come up with options to cover the cost.  The City would 

also need to address the loss of public access and that Westbank Park would not be used the way it was 

intended to be.  Calumet would have needed this capacity, even without the expansion.  This situation has 

limited options and is expensive.  

 

Commissioner Wolff commented that we need to keep Westbank Park because there was a lot of work 

that went into it and is heavily used. 

 

3. FIRE TRAINING CENTER CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PLAN 

 

Fire Chief Jeremy Jones provided and discussed a PPC Grade handout. 

 

He reviewed and discussed the following PowerPoint slides: 
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Fire Chief Jones commented that the ability to train firefighters in real world scenarios and a safe 

environment is crucial.  At a minimum, critical improvements would be removing the old training tower, 

replacing asphalt and purchasing the training facility. 

 

Commissioner Wolff inquired about the financial impact to the City and the length of time a loan would 

take to pay off. 

 

Finance Director Melissa Kinzler responded that a $2.5 million loan with a 6% interest rate would be 

approximately $255,000 annually for 15 years. Currently, the interest rate is 5.75% through the Intercap 

Loan Program; however, it resets every year. 
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Mayor Reeves inquired if funds from a bond could pay off a loan through the Intercap Loan Program, if 

the City were to go out for another levy and the bond passed.   

 

Finance Director Kinzler responded that loans through the Intercap program would have the ability to 

prepay a debt. 

 

Commissioner Tryon inquired where the money would come from to make those payments, what the 

impact would be to the taxpayers and if other grant opportunities or training facilities have been 

considered. 

 

City Manager Doyon responded that the money would come from the general fund.  The legislature is 

also trying to reformulate the amount of the inflationary factor.  The City would be committing half of 

that towards the debt service; however, the new budget cycle and labor negotiations could impact that 

number.  There is such a deficiency at the training center that it is directly affecting the ability to train fire 

personnel, keep them safe and be prepared.  Great Falls Fire Rescue’s (GFFR) priority has shifted to a 

critical and emergent need and this would be one option to take care of it. Currently, a loan would be 

manageable; however, there would be an impact to other general fund departments.  

 

Fire Chief Jones added that every grant and option was pursued and exhausted.  The fee for renting other 

training facilities is on the GFFR’s fee schedule that will be forthcoming for Commission approval.  Most 

Class One Cities must have a training center in order to receive an ISO rating.  There could be one year 

of training if these issues are addressed before mid-summer, which means he could choose when to be 

audited in 2026. 

 

Mayor Reeves commented that there needs to be a training facility for fire personnel.  Hard decisions have 

to be made and if other non-performing funds need to be considered, then that is what has to be done. 

 

Commissioner Wolff concurred with Mayor Reeve’s comments.  She inquired if the training facility could 

be stood up quickly, once an infrastructure was in place. 

 

Fire Captain Reilly responded several companies that make these modular structures have been identified.  

They would set them up; however, it could take several months to get here, the training tower would need 

to be torn down and new asphalt poured before one could be brought in. 

 

Commissioner McKenney commented that he was not going to kick this down the road again and would 

like to take this under advisement for a couple months in order to determine community support of another 

potential public safety levy.   

 

Mayor Reeves disagreed with waiting a couple months and wants fire personnel to have the proper training 

to do their job and ensure their safety.  He inquired if a bond could be used towards paying a loan off 

sooner. 

 

Finance Director Kinzler responded that the City staff would have to seek advice from Bond Counsel 

because staff would have to word the bond issue very carefully. 
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Mayor Reeves commented that even if a bond would not pass, the City needs to do the right thing for the 

right reason and that is to protect fire personnel and provide them with proper training. 

 

Commissioner Wilson commented that she was working towards becoming an Emergency Medical 

Technician (EMT) and could not imagine not having training.  It is very important to have a training center 

for fire personnel right away.   

 

It was the consensus of the Commission to have City Manager Doyon start exploring options as soon as 

possible to make this come to fruition. 

 

Commissioner Wolff commented that it is critical that the Commission provide this direction now because 

of the upcoming budget cycle.  She has spent a lot of time with fire personnel and at the training center.  

If someone were to get hurt because they did not have adequate training, it could cost as much as doing 

these improvements. 

 

DISCUSSION OF POTENTIAL UPCOMING WORK SESSION TOPICS 

 

City Manager Greg Doyon reported that the February 4, 2025 work session will consist of a downtown 

market assessment and strategy as well as a Title 5 code changes – business licenses/permits and SIC’s 

update.   

 

ADJOURN 

 

There being no further discussion, Mayor Reeves adjourned the informal work session of January 21, 

2025 at 6:51 p.m. 


